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July 17, 2012 
The Honorable Roger Berliner 
Montgomery County Council President 
100 Maryland Avenue 
Rockville, MD 20850 
 
Dear Council President Berliner: Subdivision Regulation Amendment-New 

Condition of Approval for Record Plat  
 
The Montgomery County Agricultural Advisory Committee-AAC met on June 19, 2012 and they 
voted unanimously to submit a recommendation requesting an amendment to Chapter 50 of the 
County Code Subdivisions.  The intent of this amendment is to address the purpose of House Bill 
722 and Senate Bill 1100 that failed during the 2012 MD Legislative Session.  The County 
Executive and the County Council supported this legislation to further strengthen the 
Agricultural Reserve and the right to farmers. The HB 722 and SB 1100 would prohibit private 
covenants from being recorded in the land records on Rural Density Transfer-RDT zoned 
properties encumbered by Transferable Development Rights-TDR Easements.  The AAC 
recommends an amendment to the Subdivision regulations to add a condition of approving a 
subdivision record plat that prohibits any future owner, developer, or Home Owners Association 
from recording Declarations that are in conflict with the legislative intent of the RDT zone. 
 
Background
The legislative intent of the Rural Density Transfer Zone is to promote agriculture as the primary 
land use.  Agriculture is the preferred use in the RDT zone and all agricultural operations are 
permitted at any time including the operation of farm machinery.  No agricultural use can be 
subject to restriction on the grounds that it interferes with other uses permitted in the zone.  To 
further demonstrate the commitment to the Agricultural Reserve the County Government 
adopted Bill 12-07 which established a real estate disclosure for any new owners of property in 
the RDT zone requiring them to read it and sign it acknowledging they are moving into an 
agricultural zone where agriculture is the preferred use.   
 
The Problem 
Once the MNCPPC approves a record plat of subdivision it is recorded in the land records.  
There are cases where property owners or developers record Declarations in the land records 
after the plat is approved by MNCPPC.  These Declarations often contain private covenants with 
restrictions that contradict the legislative intent of the RDT zone.  Some examples of these 
restrictions are: No agricultural activities are permitted, No fencing is allowed, No livestock is 
permitted, No poultry is permitted.  These private covenants create an environment of confusion 



 

for property owners that sign the real estate disclosure as required by Bill 12-07 and then learn 
that certain agricultural uses are not allowed.  The private covenants are not always available or 
provided at the settlement; however, the purchasers are required to sign the real estate disclosure.  
This environment of confusion can be address by the recommendation of the AAC and it will 
help to prevent future cases of private covenants being recorded that contradict the intent of RDT 
zone.  The Montgomery County Delegation will need to propose another Bill as part of the 2013 
MD Legislative Session to address existing cases where private covenants contradicting the 
legislative intent of the RDT zone are already recorded in the land records.  
 
 
Recommendation  
When the Montgomery County Planning Board approves a record plat of subdivision a new 
condition should be added that prohibits all current and future property owners, developers, or 
Home Owners Associations from recording Declarations or private covenants that are in conflict 
with the legislative intent of the RDT zone.  This suggestion will help to prevent future cases of 
private covenant conflicts; however a State Bill is still needed as part of the 2013 MD Legislative 
Session to address existing cases of conflicts. 
 
 
 
The AAC would like to thank the County Council for this opportunity to present our views on 
this request to amend the Subdivision Regulations of the County. 

Please let us know if you have any questions. 

Sincerely, 

David Weitzer, Chairman  

 


